
DEVON COUNTY FENCING UNION AGM 2015
Date 13.2.15
Minutes

Attendees: 
	Name 
	Club
	Name
	Club

	Emily Mills
	Barnstaple
	Rebecca Westley
	North Tamar

	Katie Pinkerton
	Exeter Uni
	Sarah Westley
	North Tamar

	Nick Clapham
	Unattached
	Philip Westley
	North Tamar

	Greg Beacock
	Kingswear
	Michael Gillibrand
	North Tamar

	Dave Atkins
	Newton Abbot
	Jason Ball
	Tiverton

	Jim Pilkington
	Newton Abbot
	Alex Scott
	Tiverton

	John Evers
	Newton Abbot
	Jason Shillingford
	Salle Lawrence

	Mark Woolner
	Newton Abbot
	Susannah Hall
	Salle Lawrence

	Oli Strath
	Newton Abbot
	Valerie Morrish
	Sidmouth

	Ute Scholl
	Newton Abbot
	Lucy Williams
	Sidmouth

	Lynne Bornemisza
	Newton Abbot
	
	

	Andy Bornemisza
	Newton Abbot
	
	

	
	
	
	


	Item
	Notes and Actions

	1
	Apologies:
Liz Lawrence, Ralph Mills, Kris Lawrence, Alan Payne, Angela Findlay, Nigel Manning, Misha Kenyon, Sam Parr, Will Parr, Rhiannon Cullen, Katie Little, Jan Lacey, Richard Morgan


	
	Meeting opened at 7.35pm

Chairperson’s welcome (Lucy Williams standing in for Liz Lawrence)
Lucy welcomed everyone and thanked them for attending. She explained she was standing in as Chair for the AGM as Liz was unable to attend.
Lucy explained that the AGM would normally be held in May/ June. The DCFU 2015 AGM date had been brought forward as many of the existing committee members had either left or decided not to continue in their roles and it was therefore necessary to fill the vacant posts.


	2
	Minutes of the last AGM
The last DCFU AGM was held in June 2013: minutes of the AGM were posted on the Devon website.

There was no DCFU AGM in 2014 however an EGM was held in February 2014. The aim of the EGM was to adopt the new DCFU constitution which among other innovations allowed the use of the Facebook format for committee meetings.
 A copy of the DCFU constitution is available on the Devon website and the EGM minutes were posted on the Facebook page (Action JP to check a copy of the EGM minutes is on the Devon Website)

	3

	Matters arising from minutes of last AGM
There were no matters arising from the minutes of the AGM 2013 or EGM 2014
 

	4
	Officers reports
4a. Chairperson’s report
4b. Hon Secretary’s report
4c. Hon Treasurer’s report
4d. County Captain’s report
4e. SW rep report
4f. Junior rep report

4g. County Coach
4h. Record of thanks to retiring officers

	4a
	Chairperson’s report (Liz Lawrence)
N/A

	4b
	(Acting) Hon Secretary’s report (Jim Pilkington)
Report from Acting Hon Secretary
From a position 2 to 3 years ago when people were questioning as to whether there was need for a County organisation we have come a long way. We now have a County that is beginning to have an enthusiasm and the spirit at our recent competitions of some splendid fencing combined with good humour gives us a base from which we can build further. 

I suggest that a key element in this has the step that James Bate took some 18 months ago in creating a Facebook group for those who are interested in Devon fencing but not on the committee.  It has proved an excellent forum and a way to tell everyone what is going on. One slight hitch is that not everybody likes to be on Facebook and hence there are fencers with whom we do not have this contact. I am told we may be able to solve this by updating the County website and linking it to Facebook, so these people can at least access the information. Good communication is essential to further building our County activities.

Some concern has been expressed in the committee about members taking discussion to this wider group.  While in no way does one wish to undermine the authority of the committee, on occasion is not the opinion of a wider group, invaluable in coming to a better decision?  It is surely no different from a business seeking the view of their customers.

Elsewhere in the agenda, I have put forward a proposal that could result in more regular competition at County/Regional level by asking each of our major clubs to host just one competition a year. It is in my mind all part of an initiative to create a new level on competition in the UK that is both more affordable and accessible. If there is support of this proposal, we shall need to coordinate our efforts so that events are sensibly spread over the year.

Finally I feel personal experience of each of the Devon clubs is helpful in fulfilling the post of Hon Secretary. Subject of course to each club’s agreement, I would like to come and visit and fence in each club at least once a year.

Jim Pilkington

11.2.15



	4c
	Interim report from the Hon Treasurer
The timing of this AGM has not fitted in with our accounting year that ends in 6-7 weeks’ time. My proposal is that I should take the accounts up until the 31st March, balance them and then hand over to the new Hon Treasurer. 

As we are now taking payments on line by BACS, I further recommend that we need to change to web banking so that the Hon Treasurer has instant access to view the transactions that have been made.  Over the year we have had a number of competitions and we should end the period with a healthy surplus. This has been aided by some sponsorship of events by Salago.

The current balance as of today is £1511.42, but against this there are cheques yet to be cleared of £201.24, and two outstanding payments that total £45. We shall also shortly have to pay our Excalibur entry fee for 2015 of £350.

Jim Pilkington

13.2.15


	4d
	County Captain report (Rhiannon Lawrence)
County Captain report February 2015

I am stepping down as county captain after 9 years due to new family commitments. I have very much enjoyed the role and love the weekend experience. I hope whoever takes it on in the future enjoys it as much as I have and the team continues with the great team spirit it has had in the time I have held this role. Last year we fielded a full team for all weapons with reserves for most of the teams, this is something Devon should be very proud of as most other counties found this very difficult with some not even having teams at all in some weapons. 

We improved our overall position to about half way up the table and this was mostly due to an improvement in our sabre team fight and match victories (although some of this was due to other teams being scratched) . This also shows that as a county, sabre is increasing in popularity and in ability, so well done to everyone who has contributed to this. ☺
I really have enjoyed being part of the Devon team and when I am fit again in the future hope to return. I think it's really important for Devon to retain the ethos of a team that supports the county and is not just a "winning team" who don't enter events or participate within the county. Good luck to next year’s team, keep having fun and representing Devon.
Salle Lawrence Fencing Club

 

Apologies that no one from SLFC is able to attend tonight but it is our club night and with not being able to coach Jason is unable to get away either. Our club is remaining static at the moment. We are lower on junior numbers this year than previously but with me being able to coach again in a couple of weeks we hope to change this. We are still an active member of the DCFU even though a few of our members are stepping away from committee responsibilities this year due to other commitments. We will continue to encourage our members to continue to participate in events and hope to hold another successful team match again towards the end of the year pending equipment and venues. Please ask if you need any support from the club as we are keen to help if we are able to. We hope all goes well tonight and look forward to reading the minutes to find out what decisions have been made.

 

Best wishes

Rhiannon Cullen 

	4e
	SW rep report (Lucy Williams)
Report from SW Rep 13.2.2015

On 14.12.14 I attended the South West AGM on behalf of the DCFU. Full minutes from the meeting and a copy of the Devon report that I presented have been uploaded to the DCFU face book page.

Issues discussed at the meeting are summarised below:

SW hub – All county reps were asked to promote the hub and emphasis the following points

· Adult attendance at hub sessions: adults are welcome and encouraged to attend hub training

· Coaches attendance at hub session: Coaches are encouraged to attend hub training with their fencers

· Veteran training:  Veteran fencers are encouraged to attend hub training.  A Veteran hub training session was held last year in Exeter but this was poorly attended

· Opportunity for a hub training day in Devon: All county reps were asked to ask their county committees if they would like a host a hub training session. Needs to be discussed in DCFU AGM as AOB
Competition issues 

· Senior Winton: SW has not entered a team for a few years despite SW success in the other two Winton Competitions (Cadet & Veteran). It was agreed the SW would raise a team for this year’s event. Winners of the SW Senior Championships will have automatic selection.
· SW Senior Championships: There is a need to increase participation and encourage fencers to participate (especially novices)
Grassroots

· Jim presented an open letter on Grassroots fencing: I have posted a copy of this on the DCFU Facebook page and Jim is working on a final version to send to BFA

· There was a lot of discussion on the cost of BFA membership and whether this was discouraging fencers from competing. The SW committee is prepared to lobby the BFA on Membership options and costs: Jane Brown will be contacting all clubs for information on current numbers of active fencers to support this lobby.
· Novice sections to included in Senior regional competitions to encourage more participation

· SW reps asked to promote the South West website: I have put a (correct) link on the DCFU Facebook page now



	4f
	Junior Rep report (Kris Lawrence)
For the AGM I would like to say that this role is not a necessary role to fill if we do not have the numbers, this is because I have not been contacted once over the last 20 months of being in the position but also if a junior fencer would like something to be raised to the committee then their club rep would be their first point of call.
 However if there is somebody who would like to take the position I feel that person should be over the age of 16 but still eligible for junior competitions (u20). This is because if someone does contact them via Facebook or email we must ensure that it follows protocol with child safety, i.e. a 14 year old is not allowed to receive messages from strangers over the internet. Although I am stepping down I would still like to take an active part in Devon fencing, so any competitions I am able to get to when I'm back in Devon, will have me as an entry. Thank you


	4g
	County Coach report

Jason explained that in the coming year he would like to offer Devon training days open to all Devon fencers. Probably these would be scheduled for school holidays to allow junior fencers to attend.

	4h
	Record of thanks to retiring DCFU officers
On behalf of the DCFU Lucy expressed thanks to the following retiring DCFU officers

Liz Lawrence – After many years as DCFU Chairman and an active DCFU committee member Liz has decided to step down. We thank Liz for her all of her hard work and commitment to the DFCU over the years. We really appreciate her contribution and we will miss her very much.

Rhi Cullen – Due to new family commitments Rhi has decided to step down from her role as Devon County Captain. Rhi has been County Captain for 9 years and during this time has successfully captained the Devon team at Excalibur as well as organising and running the county competitions. Rhi is a fantastic role model both as a fencer, coach and hard working DFCU committee member. We would also like to thank Rhi and Matt for organising the excellent Navy team competition last year.

We send our congratulations and best wishes to Rhi and Matt on the birth of their daughter. 
Kris Lawrence – Kris has decided to step down as Junior rep as he is now away at university. We thank Kris for his contribution and wish him all the best in his studies.

Martin Shillingford- Martin has been DCFU webmaster for many years and we express our thanks for all of his work in building and maintaining the Devon website.

Jim Pilkington- Jim has decided to step down as his role As DCFU treasurer. We thank Jim for his work in the role over the years and for all of the work he has done for the DCFU. Jim has kindly agreed to stay on the committee in another role

	5

	Appointment of Officers
The following committee posts were appointed
a. Chairperson

b. Hon Secretary

c. Hon treasurer

d. County Captain

e. Competition Secretary

f. County Coach
g. SW representative

h. Junior representative

i. Webmaster

	5a
	Chairperson
Nominee: Ralph Mills (Barnstaple)

Proposed by: Nick Clapham

Seconded by: Andy Bornemisza
Ralph Mills voted in as DCFU Chairperson by AGM attendees

	5b
	Hon Secretary
Nominee: Jim Pilkington (Newton Abbott)
Proposed by: Mark Woolner
Seconded by: Ute Scholl
Jim Pilkington voted in as DCFU Hon Secretary by AGM attendees

	5c
	Hon Treasurer
Nominee: Greg Beacock (Kingswear)
Proposed by: Ute Scholl
Seconded by: John Evers
Greg Beacock voted in  as DCFU Hon Treasurer by AGM Attendees

	5d
	County Captain
Nominee 1: Nick Clapham (U/A)
Proposed by: Mark Woolner
Seconded by: Jason Shillingford
Nominee 2: Emily Mills (Barnstaple)
Proposed by: Alex Scott
Seconded by: Valerie Morrish
As there were two nominees there was an AGM Attendee vote

Nominee 1 received 9 votes, Nominee 2 received 5 votes

Nick Clapham voted in as DCFU County Captain by AGM Attendees

	
	New post 

At this point it was suggested that the County Captaincy be split into Men’s and Women’s’ team captains. This was discussed and it was decided that this may cause confusion. However a number of valid points arose which indicated that the addition of a Vice County Captain role may be beneficial. The points raised were:

· Able to assist Captain with logistics of organising Excalibur team

· Able to assist Captain with duties during the Excalibur weekend

· Continuity for future

· Contingency in case of unforeseen circumstance

· Able to assist in decision of discretionary team members  (this should help with transparency)
The ability of the committee to create a new post under the constitution was discussed and it was agreed that the new post could be co-opted for 12months and then reviewed in 2016. 

It was suggested that Emily Mills be offered the post of Vice County Captain. This was agreed by the Committee, AGM attendees and the County Captain. Emily Mills accepted the post of Vice County Captain

	5e
	Competition secretary
Nominee: Dave Atkins (Newton Abbot)
Proposed by: Jim Pilkington
Seconded by: John Evers
Dave Atkins voted in as DCFU Competition Secretary by AGM Attendees

	5f
	County Coach
No nominees were received for this post and Jason Shillingford (Salle Lawrence) kindly agreed to stay on as County Coach.
Jason Shillingford voted in as DCFU County Coach by AGM attendees

	5g
	South West Representative
Nominee: Jason Ball (Tiverton)
Proposed by: Dave Atkins
Seconded by: Nick Clapham
Jason Ball voted in as DCFU South West Representative by AGM Attendees

	5h
	Junior Representative
Nominee: Katie Little (Salle Lawrence)
Proposed by: Philip Westley
Seconded by: Emily Mills
Katie Little voted in as DCFU Junior Representative by AGM Attendees

	5i
	Webmaster
Nominee: Katie Pinkerton (Exeter Uni)
Proposed by: Nick Clapham
Seconded by: Mark Woolner
Katie Pinkerton voted in as DCFU Webmaster by AGM Attendees

	6.
	Selection of County Team for Excalibur

Jim Pilkington put forward the following proposal for Excalibur Devon team selection criteria.
“‘ Top 3 in each Senior County Championship plus others at the discretion of the County Captain’ It should be noted here that while it is teams of 3 that fence at Excalibur, it is quite permissible to change members between and even during a match. Having teams of 4 or 5 mean more fencers can have the valuable learning experience of this competition. Amendments to the definition are invited.”
This proposal was discussed at length and many points were raised and discussed: the main points have been summarised below. As so many points were raised it was not possible to attribute these to individuals but many thanks to everyone who took part in this discussion as it was very positive
The following points were raised and discussed 

· Team size: Larger team size had both advantages and disadvantages 

Advantages: More fencers are able compete. Contingency in the event of injury. Enables fencers who were only available for one of the days to compete. Allows the inclusion of less experienced fencers on the team.
Disadvantages: A decision has to be made on allocation of fights, does the team captain go for best chances for results or let everyone have a go? Bath is a very expensive weekend venue if fencers are only going to get a few fights. ‘Best Individual’ results could be compromised if fencers are pulled out of fights to make way for other team members.

AGM Decision: A team of 4 people in each weapon be fielded
· Selection from the Devon Senior Championships: It was discussed how many DCFU Championship finalists should be selected for the Excalibur team.
Advantages: Automatic selection of DCFU Championships finalists is transparent and encourages participation in the County Championships

Disadvantages: If 3 members of the team are selected in this way it only leaves 1 discretionary place and therefore good fencers who are unable to attend or having an ‘off’ day could potentially be precluded.
AGM Decision: The top 2 finalists in each weapon will definitely be offered places on the Devon Excalibur team. If these fencers decline their places other finalists may be approached but this is at the discretion of the Devon County Captain
· Compulsory entry to the Devon Championships: This has been a requirement for the past 9 years. In order to be considered for the Devon Excalibur team fencers who knew they would be unable to fence in the championships were asked to enter anyway in order to demonstrate their support to DCFU both ethically and financially.
Advantages: Encourages participation in and support of the Devon Championships. Raises the calibre of fencing at the Devon Championships and enables novice fencers to have the opportunity of fencing more experienced fencers. Raises funds for DCFU and ensures all member of the Excalibur team have made a financial contribution to the cost of the Excalibur entry. As this contribution is made at the time of the Devon Championships it means it is not added to the expense of the Excalibur weekend (accommodation and travel costs) which is born by each individual fencer ( DCFU acknowledge that this can be very costly).
Disadvantages: Means that those not entering the Championships for a genuine reason (new to area etc.) may be precluded.

AGM Decision: Remove compulsory entry requirement. County Championships to be advertised as ‘top 2 finalists in each weapon get free entry to Excalibur’. An individual fencer’s support of Devon events to be considered by the Devon County Captain when choosing discretionary team members. If entry to Championships has not been made by a selected fencer then they will be required to contribute towards the cost of the Excalibur entry.

· Discretionary Excalibur team members: The Devon County Captain has always had the power to select team members for Excalibur at their own discretion. This has lead to criticism in the past as it has not been seen as transparent.
Advantages: Enables flexibility when choosing the team. Other factors such as national rankings can be considered. Enables Captain to select fencers who were not successful at the Devon Championships or could not participate for a valid reason. Enables Captain to give development opportunity to less experienced fencers: previously when there have been team vacancies club coaches have been approached to suggest suitable fencers.
Disadvantages: Captain may not be aware of all available Devon fencers. As this process is at Captain’s discretion the selection may be seen as biased or not transparent. 

AGM Decision: Captain retains the right to choose 2 members of the Excalibur team for each weapon. Vice County Captain to aid Captain in decision making.

· Selection criteria: The AGM decisions to be used by the Devon County Captain to draw up the Excalibur selection criteria.



	7.
	County and Regional Competitions

Devon Competitions; On behalf of the DCFU Lucy thanked Jim and Dave for organising the recent Devon competitions which had been very successful and were well supported by Devon fencers.

Jim raised the issue of creating new competitions within Devon.

Annually the DCFU will continue to organise and run the Senior and Junior Devon Championships, the Buckland Handicap competition and a team event.

All Devon Clubs are encouraged to run an additional competition to increase the opportunities to participate in competitions and provide income generation (for their own club). Please liaise with Devon Competition Secretary and Webmaster to ensure any events are well publicised. There was general support by the AGM attendees for this notion.

	8.
	Devon Website:

Katie explained that she had started work on the new look website. She is able to link this to Facebook, so that those without Facebook access are able to see the content of  DCFU Facebook  page.
 She will also be able to link club websites and club Facebook pages to the Devon County Website if this is wanted by the individual clubs. This will cut out the duplication of having to upload information to different places and keep the Devon website current. It was also discussed that it may be appropriate to link to Devon website to the South West website.
She will add all competitions as events so that these are well publicised and easy to find. 
DCFU Facebook group This is group is open to all Devon fencers and their supporters. To join press the request button and one of the administrators will add you. Please add a short note to explain who you are  as DCFU gets lots of random requests from Facebook addicts who just like joining groups but aren’t Devon fencers.
DCFU Committee Facebook group: members need to be updated and a ‘live’ club rep from each club needs to be in place as well as the new committee members. Jim to contact each club to ensure the correct club rep is on the committee Facebook group. Former club reps and retired committee members to be removed from the committee group.


	9.
	Any Other Business

Devon hosting SW Hub training day

As County Coach Jason will look into the feasibility of this

AGM party and fencing
Following the AGM meeting there is a party and then the opportunity to fence. Thank you to everyone who has contributed food and a contribution of £3 is suggested for those staying to fence to cover the venue hire

Ute Scholl

Is looking for 30 healthy fencing volunteers to help with research for her Masters. You need to be an epeeist or foilist and able to lunge. Please contact Ute for further details 

	10.
	Date & time of next AGM
The next DCFU AGM will be held in May/ June 2016. This will be held on an evening: date to be confirmed.


	11. 
	Meeting closed at 8.45pm


DEVON COUNTY FENCING UNION AGM 2015

ACTIONS FROM MEETING ON

Date: 13.2.2015
	Item
	Action
	To be completed by
	Y/N

	2.
	Jim to check a copy of the EGM 2014 minutes are on the Devon website

	JP
	

	6. 
	Nick to write Excalibur selection criteria using recommendations of AGM 2015 as a framework
	NC
	

	8. 
	Jim to add Katie to DCFU committee Facebook page
	JP
	

	8.
	Jim to check all clubs have a ‘live’ rep on the DCFU committee Facebook page
	JP
	

	8. 
	Katie to update DCFU committee Facebook page with ‘live’ club reps and new committee members
	KP
	

	9.
	Jason S to look into possibility of Devon hosting a SW training hub session and liaise with the SW hub 
	JS
	



